EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE - 3 JULY 2006

  

  PUBLIC SERVICES & HEALTH POLICY PANEL 6 JUNE 2006

RESOURCES POLICY PANEL  15 JUNE 2006
PART   I - NOT DELEGATED 
6a  .
  FEASIBILITY STUDY – DEPOT SHARE

(  DLE)

  
This is a KEY DECISION 

1.
Summary
1.1
  This report advises on the outcome of the recent feasibility study into the use of Wiggenhall Road depot, Watford as a shared depot and recycling transfer station for Three Rivers and Watford councils, and seeks approval for further work to be carried out.

2.
Details

2.1
  The Public Services Policy Panel at its meeting on 03 November 2005 considered a report which recommended that consultants be engaged to carry out a study into the feasibility of making joint use of Watford Council’s Wiggenhall depot as a shared depot and recycling transfer station by both Three Rivers District Council (TRDC) and Watford Borough Council (WBC). The Panel recommended this to the Executive committee and the executive committee gave approval for the study at its meeting of 4 November 2005 (minute EX 117/ 05 refers).

2.2
The background to the reasons for officers making the recommendation was detailed in the November 2005 report, but in summary the reasons were as follows:-

· Batchworth depot no longer suitable without investment, because of inadequate office accommodation and insufficient space for a vehicle fleet which has doubled in size in recent years

· Batchworth depot not compliant with TRDC Local Plan

· WBC and TRDC require local  dry recyclables transfer station

· Legislative developments causing space pressures (gas bottles,  TVs, ‘fridges)

· Vacant areas within WBC depot

· Cost pressures at WBC depot (NNDR)

· Gershon review 

· WBC long term commitment to Wiggenhall as a depot

· Failure of plans for previously recommended sites, including TRDC’s Furtherfield depot and HCC’s Riverside Drive, to gain agreement. 

· Absence of any other known site with the apparent potential to fulfil all of the requirements.

2.3 Approval had been given to utilise a maximum of £12,500, being half of the anticipated costs of the survey, from underspends identified within the Environmental Protection revenue budget for 2005/06.  WBC officers agreed to fund the other half of the costs.  A brief was approved by the Public Services Policy Panel and Executive Committee (minute EX 140/05 refers) and written quotations were requested from two consultancy firms sourced via the Chartered Institute of Wastes Management’s 2005 Register of Consultants,  and a third quotation was requested from a firm of consultants previously used by WBC.  The work was awarded to Gordon Mackie Associates who submitted the lowest quote and whose submission indicated that they would be the most suitable consultants to carry out the work.

2.4 The work commenced on 06 February with a meeting between WBC, TRDC and the consultants.  Thereafter the consultants requested various documentation and further meetings with managers and staff during February and March.  The consultants also carried out work independently of either authority, for example with the Environment agency, and with other councils as part of their work on best practice.

2.5 The consultants completed the work of the study at the end of March, within the timescale requested by WBC and TRDC.  Officers from both authorities examined a draft report during April and the final version was submitted to officers in May.  

2.6 The report addresses all of the issues raised in the initial brief.  A copy of the Executive summary is attached as Appendix 1.  Copies of the full report are available to members of the Panel, and additional copies have been left in the Members’ room.  

2.7 The main finding of the study was that the concept of the two authorities making joint use of  Wiggenhall depot is feasible.  The report concludes that there is sufficient space if discipline is maintained over such issues as car parking, and recommends that several buildings within Wiggenhall depot are demolished to make way for hard standing for vehicle parking, or for replacement with more suitable office and welfare facilities for both authorities.  Several possible configurations were discussed with the consultants before arriving at the layout detailed in the report.  The final layout would be for both authorities to decide, and the consultants advised that the footprint of the suggested new building was for indicative purposes, and that the scope for alternative layouts was considerable, and would depend on the exact requirements of both authorities.  Matters which will impact on this include the final locations of vehicle wash, weighbridge, electricity substation, cost, and staff concerns.  

2.8 The brief asked that the consultants examine all of the implications of the proposal. These implications include all those normally included in Policy Panel reports, along with others felt to be relevant.  A table summarising these is attached as Appendix 2.

2.9 Although the report concludes that the depot share is feasible, certain matters remain to be answered in detail.  Issues which present the greatest threat to the proposal include the issues of Vehicle Operators Licence and Waste Management licence,  detailed in 14 below, and uncertainty over these issues must be removed before the proposal can be decided upon.  Officers recommend that further detailed work takes place to address these issues prior to presenting a project plan for approval.

3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1   The need for local transfer station for recyclables, the need to find a more suitable depot to accommodate greater recycling infrastructure, and the release of Batchworth depot for more appropriate land use were explained in the report approved by the Panel in November 2005. The consultants did not disagree with officers’ observations regarding the existing depots.  Wiggenhall depot appears to be the only known site to have sufficient potential for further exploration.  This was detailed in a report approved by the Panel in January 2005  (PH.PP 66/04 refers).

3.2 Officers do not believe that the potential for any other, currently unidentified, site to fulfil all of the requirements set out in the original brief is likely to be comparable with the 14,000 square metres known to be available at Wiggenhall.  Officers recommend however that any alternatives which become known are researched so that contingencies are available should the need arise. 

3.3 The measures for prioritising and approving capital bids, introduced by the Director of Corporate Resources during the 2005/06 Draft Service Planning process, will be further developed.  It is likely that there will be a requirement that officers who wish to propose capital schemes for consideration by members carry out an Options Appraisal.  It is not clear at this stage what format this will take, or whether it will apply to all bids, however in anticipation of this development, officers request that members note the possibility of a detailed Options Appraisal for this project.  

3.4 For these reasons officers recommend that the Council proceeds with the Wiggenhall option but continues to research other potential possibilities as a contingency measure.

4. Policy/Budget Implications

4.1
The recommendations in this report are within the Council’s agreed policy but not agreed budgets.  
  5.
Legal, Equal Opportunities, Staffing, Environmental, Community Safety, Customer Services Centre, Website and Risk Management Implications
  5.1
These, and other implications, are also summarised in Appendix 2 to this report.

6.
Financial Implications
6.1
Capital.    The consultants’ report concludes that the works required to Wiggenhall depot to enable the depot share to proceed would cost between £1.763M and £2.363M.  This would be the total cost, shared between both authorities.  The detailed work which officers of TRDC and WBC propose will establish a more accurate cost.

6.2 Revenue.  The consultants’ report concludes that the indicative cost for running the shared depot would be £217k per annum.  Again this is the total cost shared between the two authorities.  This figure however includes  estimates  for the costs of operating plant and weighbridge, fuel management, hiring containers, and of employing staff associated with running the depot / transfer station.  Some of these costs are currently incurred by WBC, but TRDC does not show this type of expenditure at present within the depot accounts, accounting for them instead within operational areas’ budgets. Strictly speaking these costs are therefore not  comparable with TRDC’s 9565 Depot – Batchworth account, currently managed within Environmental Protection.  Once these costs are stripped out of the consultants’ figures to leave depot costs only, the comparable figure becomes £160k.  If it is assumed that TRDC will meet 50% of the annual revenue costs, and rent income from TRDC’s vehicle maintenance contractor continued as at present, the figure for comparison would be approximately £70k.  The 2006/07 budget is £69,510.  These figures can not be verified accurately until a detailed proposal has been drawn up, however they would suggest that savings are possible, since it is envisaged that there would be savings in such areas as National non-Domestic Rates if certain roofed buildings are demolished.

7.
Legal Implications
7.1 The basis for acquisition of the shared use depot needs to be agreed between the Councils.  A sale of part of the freehold by Watford seems unlikely, but would give the greatest security after the relatively high investment in the cost of the move.  The next option would be a long lease at a low rental which is not contracted out of the provisions of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1954 and therefore offers security of tenure.  This would be desirable if the freehold is not available or if the Council does not wish to buy a freehold even if it is.  Realistically, Watford are more likely to want to offer a lease of less than 21 years which is contracted out of the 1954 Act.  This unfortunately offers little protection for any investment made and the terms of any such offer would need to be carefully considered.  Legal would not advise acceptance of a simple licence agreement or a tenancy at will, were such to be offered.  The question of rental under a lease would have to be agreed by negotiation through the Chief Valuer.

7.2 The sale of Batchworth Depot must also be considered.  Open market sale is likely to produce the best return.  However, the issue of Best Consideration arises.  Were the sale to be to an RSL the General Disposal Consents would apply.  The Council could recover the costs of the move to the extent that an RSL would be prepared to pay them, but experience shows that RSLs are rarely prepared to pay an open market value or even close to it.  Other than by a sale to an RSL, the consent of the Secretary of State would have to be applied for if the sale was at less than best consideration.

7.3 The licences currently held in the Council's name are dealt with under 6.3.5.2 of the Consultants’ report.  The option at (c) would not appear favourable if there were to be less than a long lease with security of tenure, or freehold ownership.  It should be noted that the Consultants advise a Waste Management Licence would be needed together with any other licence or change of condition as is mentioned at 6.5.3.3/4 of the report.

7.4 The terms and conditions of contract applicable to other contractors based at Batchworth Depot allow the Council to require that the Service be operated from such location as it may from time to time specify.

8.
Equal Opportunities Implications

  8.1
Access to any new buildings for disabled persons is a legal requirement, and any new buildings proposed will incorporate arrangements for this.  
9.
Staffing Implications
9.1
The implications for staff will be significant and this fact was recognised at the time of  the initial brief.  The consideration of staff concerns was given prominence in the brief and the consultants devoted considerable time during the study to examining the concerns of individual members of staff in both authorities.  The seriousness in which this matter is viewed is reflected in the outcome of the study’s risk assessment, detailed in 14 below.

9.2 
The main concerns which staff expressed related to travel to work, car parking and the different working practices / cultures of the two authorities. There were also concerns expressed over the accommodation likely to be provided. These issues are detailed in section 3 of the report.


9.3
If approval is given to proceed further with this proposal officers will ensure that adequate formal and informal consultation   takes place to ensure that, as far as is practicable, staff concerns are addressed.

9.4
The brief asked for the study to include all Environmental Protection staff,  and all details regarding travel distances etc. relate to the whole team.  The possibility of relocating the Grounds Maintenance team, outlined in the November 2005 report, appears to make sense operationally and this would partly address some of the concerns,  e.g. travel distance and parking for some individuals.  The costs associated with this will be explored fully in the more detailed work.

10.
Environmental Implications
10.1
  If approval is given officers would recommend that the opportunity be taken for the incorporation of  energy and/or water saving technologies at the design stage. 

11.
Community Safety Implications
11.1
  Wiggenhall depot is well protected by recently installed security gates.  It would also benefit from the relocation of TRDC’s recently purchased CCTV system, currently in place at Batchworth.

12.
Customer Services Centre Implications
12.1
  Arrangements will have to be made for communication links to remain in place if the move goes ahead.

13.
Website Implications
13.1
  No specific implications for the purposes of this report.

14.
Risk Management Implications
14.1
The consultants reviewed the likely risks as part of their brief and their Risk Assessment is included in section 6 of their report.  The consultants’ risk management methodology differs from the council’s in that it measures risk per se as opposed to the Council’s methodology of assessing both impact and likelihood.   The following table shows the risks that have been identified by the consultants and gives officers’ assessment of their impact and likelihood in accordance with the Council’s Risk Management Strategy:-

Description of Risk
Impact
Likelihood

53
Changes to operator’s Licence not approved
IV
D

54
Waste Management Licence application turned down
IV
D

55
Opposition to demolition of certain depot buildings
IV
D

56
Accidents on site due to increased traffic
III
E

57
Depot congested at critical times
I
C

58
Temporary closure of waste transfer facility
II
E

59
Lack of continual service provision during redevelopment of depot
III
D

60
Inadequate vehicle parking
II
C

61
Ineffective depot management by both authorities
II
E

62
Failure of 2 workforces to share facilities appropriately
I
D

63
Union Strike
III
C

64
Public safety immediately outside the depot
III
E

65
TRDC staff without cars or access to public transport
II
C

66
Two workforces on different terms & conditions
III
A

67
Planning consent not given for waste transfer bays
III
D

Note: 

1.
For the meaning of the assessment score see the key to the matrix in paragraph 14.2 below.

2.
For the definitions of ‘catastrophic’, ‘almost certain’, etc, see the extract from the ‘Risk Management Strategy Statement’ at the end of the agenda.

14.2
The above risks have been prioritised in the matrix below.  The Council has determined its aversion to risk.  It is prepared to tolerate risks where the combination of impact and likelihood are shaded in the bottom left in the table below.  The remaining risks require management and monitoring.  Those combinations of impact and risk shaded centrally below are less time critical but those shaded to the right require immediate management and monitoring.

Likelihood
A


66


Impact
Likelihood


B





V = Catastrophic
A = Almost Certain


C
57
60 65
63


IV = Critical
B = Very High


D
62

59  67
53 54 55

III = Significant
C = High


E

58 61
56 64


II = Marginal
D = Low


F





I = Negligible
E = Very Low



I
II
III
IV
V

F = Almost Impossible


Impact





14.3
 An action plan has been drawn up for each risk that requires management and monitoring and, depending on the recommendation adopted, will be included in the   Environmental Protection Service Plan.  
15.  
Recommendation
15.1 That    Executive Committee approves the findings of the Feasibility study; 

15.2 That officers, in conjunction with WBC, carry out further detailed works in relation to the financial, legal, equal opportunities, staffing, environmental, community safety, Customer Services Centre, Website, Health & Safety, regulatory, contractual, operational / service and shared resources Implications,  as outlined in Appendix 2 to this report;

15.3 That officers, in conjunction with WBC,  carry out further detailed works aimed at reducing the impact of the Risk Management implications, detailed in 14 above,  and where possible make recommendations to enable risks to be managed within the council’s appetite for risk;

15.4 That officers commence formal staff consultation on any proposed relocation;

15.5 That officers present a further report by December 2006 detailing the way forward for the proposed depot-sharing project.


Background Papers

  Report of Feasibility Study into Depot Sharing for Watford Borough Council and Three Rivers District Council, by Gordon Mackie Associates.


Report prepared by:
  Karl Murdoch, Head of Environmental Protection


APPENDICES / ATTACHMENTS

  Appendix 1 – Feasibility Study, Executive Summary

Appendix2Table detailing Implications

APPENDIX 1

Executive Summary

Introduction

The aim of the feasibility study was to recommend whether or not to implement the sharing of Depot and Waste Transfer Facilities between Three Rivers District Council (TRDC) and Watford Borough Council (WBC).

It was anticipated that the key deliverables from the study would be as follows:

· Recommendations for co-locating of facilities;

· Proposed layout of depot and transfer facilities, following best practice;

· Practicality of using the proposed Wiggenhall site;

· Estimates of the upper and lower limits of the costs involved;

Identification and weighting of possible risks. 

Existing Situation

TRDC currently operates its Environmental Protection functions from Batchworth Depot, Harefield Road, Rickmansworth which measures approximately 6,000 square metres.  WBC’s equivalent services are based at Wiggenhall Depot, Wiggenhall Road, Watford which measures over 14,000 square metres.  The services and facilities based from both depots include:

· Refuse collections;

· Recycling and garden waste collections;

· Street cleansing and grounds maintenance;

· Office accommodation and staff welfare;

· Vehicle maintenance;

· Fuelling facilities;

· Waste and recycling container storage.

The number of vehicles from TRDC which would be subject to the proposed move to the new depot total 53.  This would be added to the vehicle fleet of 48 currently based at WBC’s Wiggenhall Depot.  An extra 20 TRDC vehicles and 44 WBC vehicles do not park in the depots overnight but are serviced by vehicle maintenance.

TRDC also have 103 staff members who would be expected to move to the new depot to join 92 staff members from WBC.

Stakeholder Consultation

A series of stakeholder meetings were held at both Batchworth and Wiggenhall Depots to allow staff members to be positively engaged in the consultation process and to enable any issues and concerns to be voiced.  Points raised by staff members regarding the proposed depot share are outlined below:

· Parking provision for work vehicles and private cars;

· Effect on local traffic conditions;

· Differing working conditions and practices between the two authorities;

· Environmental issues such as noise and increased journeys to work;

· Personal issues such as:

· Tax implications for increased staff mileage;

· Problems for people without cars to get to/from work;

· Pedestrian safety immediately outside the depot;

· Fear for job security if depot share goes ahead;

· Perceived impacts on service quality.

Review of Site Locations

Batchworth Depot

TRDC have confirmed that Batchworth Depot is unsuitable for use as the proposed shared depot due to a number of factors and pressures:

· Lack of usable space and prospects for extension;

· Depot was scored as not fit for purpose in an exercise forming part of a TRDC Asset Management Review;

· New requirements for separate storage of hazardous household waste;

· The need to develop local waste transfer facilities for dry recyclables;

· The designation of the site as housing land in the Local Plan.

With these factors in mind, Batchworth was no longer considered as a likely site for a TRDC depot.

Wiggenhall Depot

Should the proposed move go ahead, a total of 47 TRDC staff members would have a longer journey time to Wiggenhall Depot of between 1-16 minutes.  In contrast, 29 staff members would have a shorter journey time of between 1-10 minutes.

In terms of the overall waste collection service, Wiggenhall Depot is centrally located within the combined TRDC and WBC area.  The provision of a waste transfer facility at the depot would abolish the need for TRDC and WBC collection vehicles to transport dry recyclables to Cupid Green Depot and the MRF in St Albans respectively.  The effect on travelling distances for collection crews is not likely to cause a problem when compared throughout the working week.

Contact was made with WBC’s Planning Department regarding listed building status within Wiggenhall Depot.  Results from local searches showed that none of the buildings within the depot was covered by any statutory designation to protect them on heritage grounds.  However it was suggested that it was desirable to preserve the buildings despite their lack of statutory protection as they provide a link with the past in Watford (Appendix 1).  WBC would have to decide what action should be taken with regard to any building work at Wiggenhall Depot.

Recommendations for the Redevelopment of Wiggenhall Depot

Following a number of visits to the site, a review of current operations and a close study of the available plans of the depot layout, a number of proposed changes have been recommended that it is believed would facilitate both WBC and TRDC operating from Wiggenhall Depot.

Office Accommodation

It is recommended that the current office accommodation, ablutions block and street lighting store should be completely demolished.  Additionally, the electricity substation which is located next to the offices should be relocated.

These buildings should be replaced with a purpose-designed two storey building to incorporate the office accommodation for the depot staff of WBC and TRDC on the first floor and including all the necessary welfare facilities for the workforce crews on the ground floor.  Both authorities have aspirations for a high environmental specification with regard to the office accommodation, incorporating eco-design considerations.

Parking Provision
It is recommended that the DLO offices, the wood storage building, the transport office and all other buildings and containers between the workshop and the large parking bay to the west of the workshop be completely demolished.  This would leave a large area of hardstanding, thus providing much needed overnight parking space for at least eleven RCVs plus a number of smaller vehicles.

Demolition is also suggested for the garage bays that adjoin the stores building and at the rear of the ex-MOT workshop.  This area, when levelled, would provide a hardstanding area for up to fourteen RCVs.

The cement store to the north of the stores building could also be removed to provide an extra parking area or possibly an additional bunded fuel tank to supplement the current fuel bunkering facilities.

The count of private cars in both depots indicates that there needs to be a provision for about 100 car parking spaces at any one time.  The figure does fluctuate but is a reasonable estimate based on current usage.

With the suggested alterations to the layout of the depot the available space for parking will change and increase:

· The designated car park next to the main entrance gate and the area to the north behind the private houses can hold 40 cars.

· The area immediately in the vicinity of the proposed new administration block should provide a further 10 spaces.

· The area adjacent to the weighbridge and to the rear of the stores building is also available during the day with up to 20 spaces.

· There is also an area of land opposite the fuel island and fuel tanks adjoining the boundary with the river that could be cleared and used for parking of around 20 large or small vehicles.

A discipline should be introduced to ensure that any operatives, particularly drivers, park their own vehicle in the space vacated by their work vehicle.  This arrangement would create space for at least 40 cars.

Waste Transfer Facility & Weighbridge
An area of land on the eastern boundary of the site was identified as a potential location for a new waste transfer facility.  On closer inspection it was apparent that there was sufficient space for a six-bay facility to be constructed but would involve the removal of a metal structure currently used to store election equipment.  The remaining sections of an old salt bay would also need to be demolished, and the whole area levelled off to provide a suitable hardstanding.

The existing weighbridge on site would remain, but would require refurbishment or replacement as necessary.  The weighbridge office would also need to be brought back into use.

Vehicle Workshop

The workshop for vehicle servicing and repairs is large enough for both service contractors to operate successfully.

The demolition of the buildings adjacent to the workshop not only creates a hardstanding area for the parking of vehicles but also opens up a roadway directly leading from the main gateway to the far eastern end of the depot.  This would serve to improve vehicular access to the workshop bays.  It also provides the opportunity to have a clear one-way system throughout the depot, making depot vehicle movements a safer operation.

Storage Facilities
It is recommended that the stores building adjoining the weighbridge office should be opened up for secure storage purposes.  It is proposed that the building could be used for the future

storage of a rolling stock of wheeled bins and recycling boxes.  An alternative site would need to be found for the large volume of containers currently stacked throughout the depot.  This arrangement would serve to release further ground space.

Fuelling

Consideration should be given to increasing the size of the main storage tank or providing an additional tank above ground.  The provision of extra capacity would provide space for extra reserves should there be a fuel shortage and also the ability to derive a financial benefit from bulk purchasing.  It should be noted that TRDC currently use a volume of gas oil and therefore a new tank for this fuel would also be required.

An additional fuel pump on the fuel island would also help to alleviate the perceived delays caused by the increased vehicle fleet.

Vehicle Wash

It is recommended that the vehicle wash is relocated away from its present location into the main body of the depot.  A possible location would be the area on which the ex-MOT workshop, sign shop and WRAP stores currently stand.  This would of course involve the demolition of the buildings.  However, the area is close enough to the current wash facility to enable use to be made of the same drainage system and interceptors and therefore be more cost effective.

If the land on which the wash now stands then becomes part of the HWRC and the controlled exit gate and fencing is moved, it should be possible for vehicles for washing to do so without leaving the secure area of the depot and the general public vehicles to have a separate exit onto the communal roadway.

Household Waste Recycling Centre

The HWRC that adjoins the Wiggenhall Depot is on land owned by WBC although the site is operated by Hertfordshire County Council.  Subject to the proposed demolition of the ex-MOT workshop, sign shop and WRAP stores, changes could be made to the HWRC to provide improvements to the exit route.  Local residents would therefore receive a facility with improved access and layout, courtesy of TRDC and WBC.

Costings
Wiggenhall Depot would require a large amount of investment to make it suitable for sharing by both authorities.  The table below provides an overview of the estimated costs of each of the major elements for the redevelopment.

Estimated Cost of Wiggenhall Depot Redevelopment

(As at 01/05/06)

Demolition and Asbestos Removal
£250,000 - £350,000

Hardstanding Areas
£50,000

Main Administration Block
£1,000,000 - £1,500,000

Relocation of Electricity Substation
£100,000

Waste Transfer Facility
£300,000

Weighbridge
£12,000

Fuelling Facilities
£15,000

Vehicle Wash
£20,000

Waste Water Recycling (Vehicle Wash)
£16,000

TOTAL
£1,763,000 - £2,363,000
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